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September 28, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Office & Professional Employees International Union, Local 8 (Assessments) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2012, through December 31, 2014.  This agreement covers 41 employees in the Department of Assessments.
The employees in this bargaining unit perform a variety of administrative and fiscal support duties in the department.  They provide an essential service to the County by maintaining accurate, current records of parcel numbers; maintaining descriptions of property characteristics; and, by assisting other staff and the public in obtaining information related to those records.  The specialized assignments within their overall responsibilities include data entry, sales verifications, public information, support for property value appeals to the Board of Equalization, and accounting support.  Their work is indispensable to a fair and uniform property valuation system, and to a system of accessible information for residents who depend on accurate real property data.
This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County including:  1) Placing the employees back on the King County Squared Salary Schedule by recouping the 2% cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) the employees received in 2011, while the majority of King County employees received zero COLA in 2011; and, 2) requiring employees to make up for any lost time, within the same pay period, if the employee was late or left work early.  These negotiated changes further the County’s Strategic Plan by keeping the “costs of doing business” sustainable and promoting efficiency for payroll record keeping.
The cost-of-living adjustments for 2012, 2013, and 2014 incorporates the King County Coalition of Labor Unions’ memorandum of agreement which provides COLA formulas, minus 0.66 percent in 2012; minus 0.67 percent in 2013; and, minus 0.67 percent in 2014.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County provide residents a fair and uniform property valuation system, and provide residents accessible and accurate real property data.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

    Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations

